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Mansfield District Council
Overview & Scrutiny Committee (Communities and Services) Minutes

Date:  Tuesday 14 December 2021	Time:  6:00 PM	Place:  Council Chamber
	Present: 
	Councillor Barry Answer, Councillor Debra Barlow, Councillor Bill Drewett, Councillor Ann Norman, Councillor John Smart, Councillor Sue Swinscoe, Councillor Sidney Walker, Councillor Stuart Wallace (Late 6.05 pm)

	In Attendance: 
	David Evans, Jill Finnesey, Sally Dilks, Gabriella Wright, Councillor Philip Shields.




	
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	There were no apologies.


	21/38
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	There were no Declarations of Interest.


	21/39
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

	
	There were no questions received from Members of the public.


	21/40
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

	
	The Minutes were proposed as a true record by Councillor Barlow and seconded by Councillor Drewett.
The Minutes were accepted as a true record by the Committee.
RESOLVED:
That the Minutes of the meeting held on 27 October 2021 were a true record of the meeting.

	21/41
	ASB WORKGROUP RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE (COMMUNITIES AND SERVICES)

	
	The Chair of the Anti-Social Behaviour Workgroup Councillor Shields, presented the Workgroup conclusions and recommendations to the Members of the Committee.
The Member informed the Committee, that he would present each recommendation for comments and approval.
•	That the understanding and awareness of the community trigger process be raised amongst Members. 
•	The development of a network between the Council and the Police for communicating with the community to reassure and pass on relevant information be undertaken. 
•	That the Police Stakeholders Briefing be circulated to all Members.  Councillor Shields advised that this was now taking place following the Work Group Meetings. The Head of Health and Communities felt that this should be implemented as soon as possible and this was an easy recommendation to implement.
•	To evaluate the advantages and disadvantages of the involvement of the use of the private sector in Community Safety be evaluated as operated within the district (Ashfield District Council, Rushcliffe Borough Council models. 
•	That the work by the Business Transformation Team regarding the Neighbourhood Warden Service, Structure, remit and capacity be presented to the Committee for consideration. 
Councillor Drewett queried the Delegated Decision that was scheduled to take place on 16 December 2021 regarding the establishment changes to the Community Safety Team.  As this had not been discussed at the Committee before the scheduling of the Delegated Decision.
The Head of Health and Communities advised that this decision had been pending for quite some time with the intention that it would be taken before the end of the calendar year. The decision report and recommendations has been informed by the outcome of the work of the ASB Working Group and the Business Transformation service review held earlier this year. Initially, the ASB Working Group report should have been presented to Committee in October but this was postponed. The timing of the Delegated Decision had already been set and could not change.
A Members discussion followed where concerns were raised that there were insufficient numbers of Wardens to cover all of the districts that the Neighbourhood Wardens appeared to be in the Town Centre more that in the districts, 
The Head of Health and Communities informed the Committee that the number of Neighbourhood Wardens had been benchmarked against similar local authorities and it had been identified that Mansfield District Council had significantly higher than any other district or borough. Numbers will continue to remain high in comparison even with the proposed deletion of vacancies. The details of this are provided in the decision report which also recommends an increase in capacity for the ASB Caseworker post. The Officer advised the Committee that if the establishment changes were approved, a further review of the deployment of resources in Community Safety would be required. This piece of work would not commence until vacancies had been recruited to. 
Councillor Wallace asked that after the Delegated Decision had taken place that there be an evaluation of the role, job description and if necessary a potential streamline of the role to cover essential priorities.  The Member queried further what was being done to retain the Neighbourhood Wardens.
The Head of Health and Communities responded that the role would be looked at.
The Officer advised that the way that recruitment was taking place would also be reviewed.  
The Chair of the Committee summarised the Members concerns regarding the capacity of the Neighbourhood Wardens and proposed an amendment to the recommendations that a report be provided to the Committee after implementation of the Neighbourhood Warden Establishment changes, as to the current situation with the 7 Wardens concerning deployment, tasks and roles.
•	A fireworks Policy to be reviewed and established if feasible to do. 
Councillor Shields advised the Committee that the wording on the recommendation regarding the fireworks Policy should be amended to Fireworks guidance, as there was little that could be done regarding the use of fireworks.  The Member suggested that the information regarding the use of fireworks be added to the MDC website.
The Head of Health and Communities informed the Members that queries regarding the sale of fireworks would be dealt with by Trading Standards, and the misuse of fireworks would be dealt with by the Police.
Due to the Statutory Nuisance laws the Council would not be able to act upon noise complaints related to fireworks.  The reason for this is that noise has to be evidenced over a period of time.
•	Further work to develop new strategies for engaging with residents to increase reporting of ASB be undertaken, including the promotion of the ASB hotline and the outcome of enforcement action taken by the Council. 
•	Promotion of the preventative work and projects that are delivered e.g Young Persons Complex needs Panel which is relevant to all services who deal first hand with ASB, predominantly Community Safety and Housing. 
•	Identify opportunities to engage NCC Youth Service to deliver targeted preventative work across the district and in key priority – this would build on the work funded by Warsop Parish, by the Parish Council and the PCC funded project to be delivered through the Council’s Community Safety team. 
•	Plan activity with partners in alignment to national campaigns and initiatives including ASB Awareness Week and Hate Crime Awareness Week. 
Councillor Barlow asked the dates for ASB Awareness Week and Hate Crime Awareness Week.
The Head of Health and Communities advised that they were at the same time each year and would circulate the dates to the Members.
The Chair of the Committee asked the Member if they were happy to approve the recommendations with the amendments indicated.  That a report be returned to the Committee following the implementation of the Delegated Decision concerning the Community Safety Team, and the amendment to the recommendation concerning a Fire Work Policy, to that of Firework guidance on the Mansfield District Council website and links to the Trading Standards site and the Police contact details.
The Chair of the Committee extended his thanks to Councillor Shields and the Members of the ASB Working Group and all of the Officers concerned for their hard work.
The Head of Health and Communities also extended his thanks to the Members and Officers for their input and hard work.
This was proposed by Councillor Barlow and seconded by Councillor Norman.  The Motion was carried by the Committee.

RESOLVED:
That the recommendations be approved with the amendment that a Report be submitted to the Committee on the Community Safety Team following the changes to the Establishment.
That the wording be amended on the recommendation for a Fire Works Policy to read Fire Works Guidance to be signed posted on the Council Website.

	21/42
	ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH UPDATE

	
	The Environment and Public Protection Manager presented the Overview of Environmental Health Activity for 2021.   
The Members were informed of the teams within the Environmental Health Service that included the Food, Health and Safety Team and Public Protection Team, the Licensing Team and a Dog Control Service.
The  Members were informed of the services that the team provided.
The Members were advised that during the pandemic the service had worked hard to support businesses to ensure compliance with Covid regulations.  
The Members were reminded that the report had been written prior to the changes in legislation regarding the re-introduction of mask wearing from 13 December 2021 and the introduction of Covid Passports on 15 December 2021. 
The Members were informed that the team continue to investigate, outbreaks reports of 3 or more incidents of Covid and continue to work with the Nottinghamshire County Public Health Team.
The Committee was provided with an update on the Food Health and Safety Team activity which included an update on the completion of routine food hygiene/health and safety inspections.  Due to the pandemic  it had been noticed that there had been a decline in the standards being achieved, which had also been noticed at other authorities.    The pandemic restrictions had resulted in a back log in the completion of inspections, however the team with the assistance of some agency staff were now back on track to ensure that standards were being improved.
The Members were provided with an update on prosecutions and legal action taken.
The Officer updated the committee on reported incidents for the Environment and Public Protection Team in 2021 and consultations on Licensing Applications.  
The Officer was pleased to advise the Members that despite the pandemic the Air Quality Annual Status Report for Mansfield had been completed on time, and it was confirmed that the Council had not exceeded any national objectives.
The Members were advised that the specification for the Dog Control Service contract had been reviewed as the Council were paying for a level of service that was not being used.  It was anticipated that some cost savings would be achieved due to the review and streamlining of the service.   The review and changes would still ensure that the level of service that the Council require for the district would be achieved.
Councillor Norman queried if the 255 waste issues reported on private land were related to fly tipping. 
The Officer responded that this did include fly tipping. The environment team have power of entry onto private land and are therefore able to enforce its removal.
Councillor Barlow queried why it was the responsibility of the land owner to pay for the removal of the waste that had been fly tipped on to their land.
The Officer responded that this was enforced by legislation.  The Officer advised that if evidence of the fly tipper’s identity was known,  that there was a process available whereby a Magistrate would be able to enforce the removal of the waste by the fly tipper at the fly tipper’s cost.
The Committee unanimously accepted the report for noting.

Report to be noted

	21/43
	HOMEFINDER AND HOMELESSNESS UPDATE

	
	The Head of Housing provided a summary of the Homefinder and Homelessness Update to the Committee.
The Officer advised that report provided an update on the Homefinder Waiting List and the priority levels on the waiting lists.  The Members were informed that almost 440 properties had been let to date which was more than we would usually let on average.  This was achieved by the release of void additional properties. 
The demand has been so high for social housing that the Council were working with partners to manage the numbers of referrals being received for housing.  On a daily basis hundreds of letters arrive from GP’s, Social Care etc.   The aim was to raise awareness that there was a limited amount of social housing available and to provide the reality of the waiting lists by managing people’s expectations.  It was also the opportunity to signpost to other availability and advice.
The viewing of properties was being completed virtually where possible or in person where it was required to do so as more appropriate.
The Head of Housing advised that it had been possible to let properties more flexibly, as releases of properties were only done once a week historically, however now due to the release of more void properties it is possible to release them more frequently.
The Officer informed the Committee that before the Council would make an offer of housing, that a full financial assessment would take place to ensure that the applicant would be able to make the payments.
Councillor Barlow was aware of some elderly residents who had three bedroomed properties and were looking to downsize.  What is being done to enable this to happen?
The Officer responded that this could assist in becoming a priority by releasing a 3 bedroom family property.  Also when the Council is building new properties it would be an ideal time to put in an expression of interest in for adapted and accessible bungalows.  When the Council review expressions of interest they would like to see if this would release family housing.
Councillor Barlow asked if the Council actively pursued under occupied family housing.
The Officer advised that this was not proactively being done at the moment due to the administrative workload related to this and the pressures on the service as a result of the pandemic but we were considering incentives. 

Report to be noted.
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